











# Town of Ayer Housing Production Plan



# January 2021 Update

**Ayer Affordable Housing Committee** 

Prepared by the Montachusett Region Planning

Commission (MRPC) and funded by the

Massachusetts District Local Technical Assistance



## Table of Contents

Section I. Executive Summary	4
Introduction	4
Summary of Housing Needs Assessment	5
Summary of Affordable Housing Goals and Strategies	7
Summary of Implementation of Housing Production Plan	8
Section II. Comprehensive Housing Needs Assessment	9
Ayer Geography	9
Demographic Data	9
Historic Population Data	9
Gender	9
Minorities	9
Disabled Populations	10
Population by Age of Residents	10
Education Level	11
Poverty	12
Household and Housing Characteristics	12
Households By Type	12
Household Size	13
Housing Stock Inventory	14
Total Housing Units 2000-2019 and Homeownership	14
Age of Housing Stock	14
Housing Units by Number of Units in Structure	15
Income and Housing Costs	16
Household Income and Median Household Income	16
Housing Affordability	16
Housing Costs and Affordability	16
MGL Chapter 40B Definition of Households Meeting Affordable Housing Require Levels	
The Supply-Demand Housing Gap	20
Housing Market – Current Development Trends	21
Home Values	21

Subsidized Housing Inventory	22
Local Zoning	24
State Owned Land	24
Schools	26
Ayer Housing Authority	26
Section III. Affordable Housing Goals and Strategies	26
Town Actions since the 2017 Master Plan	28
Numerical Goal for Annual Housing Production	29
Section IV. Implementation of Housing Production Plan	30
Preferred Development Characteristics	30
Expansion Areas for Affordable Housing	31
Endorsed Sites for 40B Projects	31
Municipal Land for Affordable Housing	31
Implementation Strategies	31
Numerical Targets and Schedule	34
Use Restrictions	

## Section I. Executive Summary

### Introduction

The Town of Ayer Massachusetts is a socio-economically diverse community, designated as an Environmental Justice Community, of approximately 8,000 residents. Though a small New England town (in terms of population and land area), Ayer's noteworthy socio-economic diversity, and substantial multi-family housing stock in older core neighborhoods, is a legacy of Ayer's long heritage, and history as a regional passenger/freight railroad junction (1849-current), and as the host community for the former US Army military installation of Fort Devens (1917-1997). As the Town of Ayer begins its 150<sup>th</sup> year of incorporation, the community continues its civic life cycle of progression, adaptation, resiliency, and growth. Housing Production (for all) is at the very core of Ayer's sustainable social, cultural, and economic life cycle.

Located in North Central Massachusetts, Middlesex County, the Town of Ayer contains a modest land area of approximately 9.6 square miles. The Town of Ayer is located at the nexus of two regional watersheds, two State regional planning districts, two State counties, two regional public transportation systems, Lowell Regional Transit Authority & Montachusett Regional Transit Authority (LRTA & MRTA), and at the western boundary of the Boston-Cambridge-Quincy MA-NH Primary Metropolitan Statistical Area (PMSA).

A compact, mixed-use, micro-urban core emerged around the historic railroad station/junction district along Main Street, gradually embraced by traditional, walkable historic residential neighborhoods (1855-1925); today, these traditional neighborhoods accommodate many of Ayer's multifamily/affordable/rental dwellings.

Communities abutting the Town of Ayer include more affluent communities including, the Town of Groton (to the north), Town of Harvard (to the south), Town of Littleton (to the east), and the Town of Shirley (to the west). The meandering, northward-flowing Nashua River delineates the western border of the township. Abutting the southwest border of Ayer is the extensive land area once accommodating the large military/civilian employment installation of Fort Devens (1917-1997); now the Devens Enterprise Zone/Community, accommodating world-class biotech/innovation/manufacturing firms, totaling 6,000+ high-quality employment opportunities (and growing), as administered by the Devens Enterprise Commission and Mass Development.

The Town of Ayer, designated as "Ayer Junction", born of American, New England and Massachusetts Railroading Heritage. The coming of the Fitchburg Railroad to the Village of South Groton in 1846; followed by the Stoney Brook Railroad, the Worcester & Nashua Railroad, and the Shirley & Peterborough Railroad by 1849 - thus created "The Great Junction" (known then as Groton Junction) was created. In 1871 the residents of Groton Junction seceded from the Town of Groton and incorporated as the Town of Ayer on February 14, 1871. Today, Ayer lives as an active New England regional freight and passenger railroad hub, with a full regional freight rail yard (Ayer Junction), full regional intermodal rail/trucking facility at Devens, and the Downtown Ayer MBTA Passenger Rail Station. Ayer's MBTA Passenger/Commuter Rail Station, linking directly to Boston's North Station to the east, presents an appeal and attraction to those seeking to relocate (their residence) from Metro-Boston

communities westward to the Town of Ayer, thus placing increasing cost/burden and housing price escalation upon both owners and renters.

The town has and continues to steadily gain new residents and housing units. Much of this growth has resulted from the outward movement of people from population centers, such as Boston, in search of more affordable living conditions. This increased pressure on the existing housing market leads to increased costs of housing making it more difficult for existing residents or those who were raised in town to secure affordable living options locally.

Increasing housing prices are also attracting greater attention from private developers interested in Chapter 40B development and prompting Town leaders and residents to recognize that different strategies are required to better plan for housing development and ensure that it is more directed to serving local needs and objectives. According to Chapter 40B regulations, if a municipality has less than 10% of its year-round housing set-aside for low- and moderate-income residents, it is not meeting the regional and local need for affordable housing. This makes the town susceptible to a state override of local zoning if a developer chooses to create affordable housing through the Chapter 40B comprehensive permit process.

Based on the Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development's most recent data on the Chapter 40B Subsidized Housing Inventory, Ayer has 3,440 year-round housing units (2010 Census), of which the state currently counts 254 units as affordable, representing 7.4% of the year-round housing stock. Ayer is vulnerable to losing control over housing development through Chapter 40B comprehensive permit applications and would need at least 90 more affordable units to meet the 10% standard based on the existing housing stock. Assuming future housing growth, this 10% figure is a moving target and ultimately the required minimum number of year-round units will increase over time.

This Housing Production Plan suggests a range of options to meet pressing local housing needs and to bring Ayer to the state 10% threshold, presenting a proactive housing agenda of Town-sponsored initiatives. Due to the rising costs of homeownership, including escalating energy costs and taxes, some residents are finding it increasingly difficult to afford to remain in Ayer. Children who grew up in the town are now facing the possibility that they may not be able to return to raise their own families locally. Long-term residents, especially the elderly, are finding themselves less able to maintain their homes and keep up with increased real estate taxes but unable to find alternative housing that better meets their current life styles. Families are finding it more difficult to "buy up," purchasing larger homes as their families grow. Town employees and employees of local businesses are increasingly hard pressed to find housing that is affordable in Ayer. More housing options are required to meet these local needs and produce Ayer's fair share of regional needs.

Based on interest from developers in proposing Chapter 40B developments, town residents no longer have the option of maintaining the status quo. New housing will be built, and residents have voiced interest and concern over Ayer's future development and the maintaining of an inclusive community. This Housing Production Plan represents a critical step forward and an opportunity for the town to chart its own course on affordable housing development.

## **Summary of Housing Needs Assessment**

The Housing Needs Assessment presents an overview of the current housing situation in the town of Ayer, providing the context within which a responsive set of strategies can be developed to address housing

needs and meet production goals. Some key findings in regard to household characteristics, housing characteristics, and housing affordability in Ayer are as follows:

- Ayer's population was 7,287 in 2000 and 8,106 in 2019. The town added 768 residents during this 18-year period, an increase of 11.2%. During this time, Ayer grew at a faster rate than the Montachusett Region and the State.
- Compared to Middlesex County, statewide and national averages, Ayer has a proportionately lower Black or African American population than Middlesex County, Massachusetts and the nation and a lower proportion of other minority populations as well.
- From 2000 to 2019, Ayer gained a total of 1,153 persons between the ages of 55 and 74. And, there was reduction of 488 persons between the ages of less than 5 through 19 years old perhaps indicating a need for more senior housing for an aging population.
- Ayer has a higher portion of residents with a high school diploma or higher (96.6%) than the County (93.1%), the State (90.4%) and the U.S. (87.7%). Although, Ayer has a lower percentage of residents with a bachelor's degree or higher (45.8%) than the county (55.2%), it is higher than the state (42.9%) and the national rate (31.5%).
- While Ayer has a lower percentage of households with female householder no husband present than the County, State, and Nation (see Table II-8), the poverty rate for this household type is 55.7% compared to the County (18.7%), the state (23.3%), and the Nation (27.8%).
- The proportion of family households, families with own children under 18, husband and wife family, and female householder with no husband present are all lower in Ayer than in the County, State, and Nation as a whole.
- Ayer has a larger percentage of householders living alone than does the county, state and nation.
- Of the occupied housing units in Ayer, 63.2% are owner-occupied while 36.8% are renter occupied.
- The highest percent of units in Ayer, 25.6%, were built between 1939 or earlier. The period from 2010 or later saw a substantial percentage increase in construction activity in Ayer (7.6%) significantly more than the County (3.4%), the State (2.6%), and the Nation (4.2%).
- Ayer's median household income of \$92,778 is lower in comparison with the County (\$102,603), but higher than the State (\$81,215), and the Nation (\$62,843).
- Ayer's median monthly mortgage housing costs is \$2,131. This is more than the U.S. cost, and less than Middlesex County median monthly mortgage housing cost. Ayer's median monthly mortgage cost is also less than the State's cost.
- For rental units housing costs, Ayer's median gross rent of \$1,097 is lower than the median rent values for the U.S., Middlesex County, and the State indicating more affordable rental units.
- About 22.6% of Ayer residents who own a home and have a mortgage are paying more than 30% of their income towards monthly mortgage payments and other selected housing costs. The percent of residents exceeding the 30% level is less in Ayer than Middlesex County, the State, and the U.S.
- About 22.8% of Ayer's residents who rent their home are paying more than 30% of their income
  for rent. The percent of residents exceeding the 30% level is significantly less in Ayer than
  Middlesex County, the State, and the U.S.

• The Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development's most recent data (December 2020) for the Town of Ayer which documents the Town's Chapter 40B Subsidized Housing Inventory (SHI) in the DHCD SHI inventory, representing 7.4% of Ayer's housing stock.

## Summary of Affordable Housing Goals and Strategies

Throughout Ayer's 2017 Master Plan process and review, a theme of maintaining the character and diversity of the Town has been emphasized. This included an emphasis on housing diversity and affordability. The Town of Ayer's 2017 Master Plan is actively utilized as a working document and blueprint for the community's housing planning. A list of Master Plan Housing Goals are as follows – detailed Master Plan Housing Action Steps can be found on pages 128 and 129 of the Ayer 2017 Master Plan.

- 1. Increase local capacity to plan, develop and manage housing units that meet local needs.
- 2. Increase housing opportunities for Ayer residents.
- 3. Encourage housing development that is sustainable, affordable, and serves all members of Ayer's population.

The Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) administers the Planned Production Program that enables cities and towns to adopt a Housing Production Plan that demonstrates production of 0.5% over one year or 1% over two-years of its year-round housing stock eligible for inclusion in the Subsidized Housing Inventory (SHI). Ayer will have to produce approximately 17 affordable units annually to meet these production goals through 2025. When the 2020 census figures become available in 2021, this number will be higher. If the State certifies that the locality has complied with its annual production goals, the Town may, through its Zoning Board of Appeals, deny comprehensive permit applications without opportunity for appeal by developers.

Ayer is committed to maintaining its Subsidized Housing Inventory for as long a period as possible. Affordable units must serve households with incomes no greater than 80% of the area median income for which the unit is located. Units must be subject to use restrictions or re-sale controls to preserve their affordability as follows:

- For minimum of thirty years or longer from the date of subsidy approval or construction for new construction.
- For a minimum of fifteen years or longer from the date of subsidy approval or completion for rehabilitation.
- Alternatively, a term of perpetuity is encouraged for both new construction and completion of rehabilitation.

Units are or will be subject to an executed Regulatory Agreement between the developer and the subsidizing agency unless the subsidy program does not require such an agreement. The units have been or will be marketed in a fair and open process consistent with state and federal fair housing laws.

## Summary of Implementation of Housing Production Plan

In addition to Housing Goals and Action Steps in the Ayer 2017 Master Plan, the Town intends to pursue the following additional strategies to assist in promoting housing opportunities to meet the needs of the Town's citizens identified in the Housing Needs Assessment.

- 1. Continue to Apply for Massachusetts Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Funds for Housing Rehabilitation.
- 2. Be Recognizant of Chapter 40B, recognizing that the Town is open to a quality 40B development that offers inclusionary housing.
- 3. Use the new Ayer Inclusionary Housing Bylaw to work with developers in creating housing that includes affordable units.
- 4. Support the Ayer Affordable Housing Committee's efforts to create an Ayer Housing Trust for the promotion and development of Affordable Housing in Ayer using housing funds from CPA and funds generated through the new "Inclusionary Housing Bylaw" which allows for "In Lieu Of" payments from developers.
- 5. Encourage and channel prospective mixed-use and high-density residential development within the adopted, compact, walkable, sustainable, and traditional "Downtown Ayer/Park Street" Form-Based Zoning Code District and "West Ayer Village" Form-Based Zoning Code District and thereby away from Ayer's increasingly limited and precious natural open lands, meadows, woodlands, wetlands, and wildlife habitat and thereby discouraging a costly, sprawling, wasteful, non-traditional housing/neighborhood development pattern.
- 6. Continue to Collaborate with Habitat for Humanity.
- 7. Promote the Use of the Open Space Residential Development (or Cluster Development) Bylaw.
- 8. Explore preparation of a Planning Assistance Grant application to the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy & Environmental Affairs and Montachusett Regional Planning Commission's (MRPC) District Local Technical Assistance (DLTA) Program for Implementation of this Housing Production Action Plan and the Town's recently completed Master Plan.

## Section II. Comprehensive Housing Needs Assessment

## Ayer Geography

According to the United States Census Bureau, the town has a total area of 9.6 square miles (24.8 km²), of which 9.0 square miles (23.4 km²) is land and 0.6 square mile (1.4 km²) (5.75%) is water. Ayer borders the following towns: Shirley, Groton, Littleton, and Harvard.

## **Demographic Data**

## **Historic Population Data**

Ayer's population was 7,287 in 2000 and 8,106 in 2019. The town added 819 residents during this 19-year period, an increase of 11.2%. Comparing population growth of nearby communities and the Montachusett Region and Massachusetts as a whole as shown in Table II-1, indicates that Ayer grew at a faster rate than the Region, the State, and the abutting community of Harvard over this 19-year period.

Table II-1: Population Growth 2000-2019

Town	2000	2010	2019	′00-′19 %
				Change
Ayer	7,287	7,427	8,106	11.2%
Groton	9,547	10,646	11,313	18.5%
Harvard	5,981	6,520	6,569	9.8%
Shirley	6,373	7,211	7,633	19.8%
Montachusett Region	228,005	236,475	246,450	8.1%
Massachusetts	6,349,097	6,547,629	6,850,553	7.9%

Source: 2000 and 2010 U.S. Census, American Community Survey 2015-2019

#### Gender

As indicated in Table II-3, there are slightly more females living in Ayer than males, as does the gender distribution of Middlesex County, the State of Massachusetts, and the U.S.

**Table II-3: Gender Distribution** 

Gender	Ayer#	Ayer %	Middlesex Co. %	Mass. %	U.S. %
Male	4,019	49.9%	48.9%	48.5%	49.2%
Female	4,036	50.1%	51.1%	51.5%	50.8%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019

## **Minorities**

Based on 2015-2019 5-Year Census information, compared to Middlesex County, statewide and national averages, Ayer has a proportionately lower Black or African American population than Middlesex County,

Massachusetts and the nation and a lower proportion of other minority populations as well. The largest proportion of Ayer's minorities is classified as Hispanic or Latino, representing 5.7 % of the population.

**Table II-4: Race by Geographic Place** 

			Middlesex	Massachusetts	United States
Race	Ayer #	Ayer %	County %	%	%
White	7,137	88.0%	76.7%	78.1%	72.5%
Black or African					
American	349	4.3%	5.3%	7.6%	12.7%
American Indian	23	0.3%	0.2%	0.2%	0.8%
Asian	287	3.5%	11.9%	6.6%	5.5%
Hispanic or Latino (of					
Any Race) **	466	5.7%	8.0%	11.8%	18.0%
Another Race	8	0.1%	2.8%	4.2%	4.9%
Two or More	302	3.7%	3.0%	3.3%	3.3%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019

## **Disabled Populations**

As shown in Table II-5 below, according to the 2015-2019 American Community Survey, 9.7% of Ayer residents 18 years and older have a disability. Veterans have more than twice the rate of disabilities (22.3%) than nonveterans (8.2%).

**Table II-5: Ayer Disabled Population** 

	Veterans	Nonveterans	Total
Population 18 years and older	698	5,709	6,407
With a disability #	156	466	622
With a disability %	22.3%	8.2%	9.7%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019

### Population by Age of Residents

According to Table II-6 below, in the nineteen-year time span from 2000 to 2019, Ayer gained a total of 1,153 persons between the ages of 55 and 74. And, there was reduction of 408 persons between the ages

of less than 5 through 19 years old perhaps indicating a need for more senior housing for an aging population.

**Table II-6: Age Distribution** 

Age Group	2000	2010	2019
<5 Years Old	513	490	593
5-19 Years	1,460	1,414	972
20-34 Years	1,700	1,481	1,746
35-44 Years	1,364	1,107	1,139
45-54 Years	848	1,306	1,044
55-64 Years	526	780	1,401
65-74 Years	462	435	740
75 Years and Over	414	414	471
Median Age	34.8	38.2	41.0
16 Years Old and Over	N/A	5,990	6,682
18 Years Old and Over	5,539	5,752	6,573
21 Years Old and Over	5,220	5,401	6,471
62 Years and Over*	987	1,040	1,640
65 Years and Over*	876	849	1,211

Source: 2000 and 2010 U.S. Census, American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

The continued aging of the baby boomers is reflected in the increased median age of the Town from 34.8 to 41.0 over nineteen years. This aging of the Town's population, which is a national trend, indicates a need to consider the development of more senior housing in the community to accommodate the town's current population and enable them to continue to live in Ayer in the future.

#### **Education Level**

According to the table II-7, Ayer has a higher portion of residents with a high school diploma or higher (94.6%) than the County (93.4%), the State (90.8%) and the U.S. (88.0%). Although, Ayer has a lower percentage of residents with a bachelor's degree or higher (48.7%) than the county (56.3%), it is higher than the state (43.7%) and the national rate (32.1%).

**Table II-7: Educational Attainment** 

		Middlesex		
	Ayer %	County %	Massachusetts %	U.S. %
Population 25 years				
and over	6,057	1,123,325	4,781,683	220,662,076
Less than 9 <sup>th</sup> grade	1.5%	3.3%	4.4%	5.1%
9 <sup>th</sup> grade to 12 <sup>th</sup> grade,				
no diploma	3.8%	3.3%	4.9%	6.9%

High School Graduate				
(includes equivalency)	22.6%	19.0%	24.0%	27.0%
Some college, no				
degree	14.6%	12.3%	15.4%	20.4%
Associate's degree	8.7%	5.8%	7.6%	8.5%
Bachelor's degree	25.6%	27.5%	24.1%	19.8%
Graduate or				
professional degree	23.1%	28.8%	19.6%	12.4%
% high school graduate				
or higher	94.6%	93.4%	90.8%	88.0%
% bachelor's degree or				
higher	48.7%	56.3%	43.7%	32.1%

## **Poverty**

The poverty rate for all persons in Ayer, according to the 2015-2019 5-Year ACS is 7.7% which is higher than Middlesex County (7.4%), but lower than the state (10.3%) and the Nation (13.4%).

## **Household and Housing Characteristics**

## Households By Type

Interestingly, the proportion of married-couple and cohabitating couple households, households with own children under 18, and female householder with no partner present are all lower in Ayer than in the County, State, and Nation as a whole.

Table II-8: Households By Type

Households	Ayer #	Ayer %	Middlesex	State %	U.S. %
by Type			County %		
Married- couple family	1,489	41.9%	51.5%	47.1%	48.2%
With own children of the householder under 18 years	613	17.3%	22.4%	18.6%	18.8%
Cohabiting couple household	408	11.5%	6.1%	6.7%	6.3%
With own children of the householder under 18 years	97	2.7%	1.1%	1.8%	2.2%
Male householder, no	832	23.4%	16.8%	17.2%	17.8%

spouse/partner					
present					
With own children of the householder under 18 years	86	2.4%	0.8%	0.9%	1.3%
Householder living alone	539	15.2%	11.0%	11.9%	12.5%
65 years and over	217	6.1%	3.2%	3.6%	3.5%
Female householder, no spouse/partner present	823	23.2%	25.6%	29.0%	27.7%
With own children of the householder under 18 years	23	0.6%	3.9%	5.2%	5.3%
Householder living alone	702	19.8%	15.2%	16.6%	15.4%
65 years and over	298	8.4%	7.6%	8.3%	7.5%
Households with one or more people under 18 years	850	23.9%	30.2%	29.1%	31.0%
Households with one or more people 65 years and over	985	27.7%	28.1%	30.1%	29.4%

## **Household Size**

Ayer's average household size for both owner occupied (2.48) and renter occupied (1.91) are lower than the County, State, and Nation. Table II-9 presents the data for average household size by geographic place.

Table II-9: Average Householder of owner and renter occupied units Place

Ayer   Middlesex County   State   U.S.
--

Average Household Size Owner Occupied	2.48	2.74	2.69	2.70
Average Household Size Renter Occupied	1.91	2.25	2.26	2.49

#### **Housing Stock Inventory**

Table II-10 provides the status of housing units within Ayer. The table below shows there were a total of 3,640 housing units within the Town with occupied units comprising 97.6 % (3,552 units) of the housing stock and vacant housing units comprising about 2.4% of the housing stock. Of the occupied housing units, 63.2 % (2,245 units) were owner-occupied while 36.8% (1,307 units) were renter occupied.

**Table II-10: Housing Stock Inventory** 

HOUSING OCCUPANCY	Number	%
Total housing units	3,640	100%
Occupied housing units	3,552	97.6%
Vacant housing units	88	2.4%
HOUSING TENURE		
Occupied housing units	3,552	100.0%
Owner-occupied housing units	2,245	63.2%
Renter-occupied housing units	1,307	36.8%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

### Total Housing Units 2000-2019 and Homeownership

A comparison of total, occupied, and vacant housing units in Ayer and surrounding communities is shown in Table II-11. The number of housing units in Ayer increased by 494 units from 2000 to 2019, to 3,640 total units in 2019. Of these, 88 units or 2.4% were vacant in 2019, a decrease of 84 vacant units over 2000. This vacancy rate is lower than the total vacancy rate of the surrounding communities.

**Table II-11: Housing Units by Community** 

	Housing Units 2000			Housing Units 2019						
Town	Occupied	%	Vacant	%	Total	Occupied	%	Vacant	%	Total
Ayer	2982	94.5	172	5.5	3154	3552	97.6	88	2.4	3640
Groton	3268	96.3	125	3.7	3393	4071	95.6	188	4.4	4259
Harvard	1809	81.3	416	19.7	2225	1864	95.4	90	4.6	1954
Shirley	2067	95.9	89	4.1	2156	2449	94.3	148	5.7	2597

Source: 2000 U.S. Census, American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

### Age of Housing Stock

The highest percent of units in Ayer, 26.8%, were built between 1939 or earlier, and 17.4 % of the Town's housing stock was constructed between 2000 and the present. The period from 2010 or later saw a

substantial percentage increase in construction activity in Ayer (7.6%) – significantly more than the County (3.4%), the State (2.6%), and the Nation (4.2%).

Table II-12: Age of Housing Stock

			Middlesex		National
	Ayer		Co.	State Average	Average
Year Structure					
Built	Estimate	%	%	%	%
Total housing					
units <sup>1</sup>	3,640	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Built 2010 or later	335	9.2%	4.1%	3.3.%	5.2%
Built 2000 to 2009	269	7.4%	6.8%	7.1%	14.0%
Built 1990 to 1999	459	12.6%	7.1%	7.7%	13.9%
Built 1980 to 1989	396	10.9%	9.2%	10.8%	13.4%
Built 1970 to 1979	284	7.8%	10.5%	11.6%	15.2%
Built 1960 to 1969	231	6.3%	11.2%	10.2%	10.6%
Built 1950 to 1959	229	6.3%	12.1%	11.3%	10.3%
Built 1940 to 1949					
	462	12.7%	5.3%	5.5%	4.9%
Built 1939 or					
earlier	975	26.8%	33.4%	32.5%	12.6%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

## Housing Units by Number of Units in Structure

Housing units by the number of units in the structure is available through the 2015-2019 ACS 5-year estimate data. As shown in Table II-13, Ayer has 49.1% 1-unit, detached and the remaining structures providing a relatively balanced mix of units per structure allowing for a variety of housing options.

**Table II-13: Units in Structure** 

Units in Structure	Number	%
Total housing units	3,640	100%
1-unit, detached	1,787	49.1%
1-unit, attached	384	10.5%
2 units	318	8.7%
3 or 4 units	387	10.6%
5 or 9 units	426	11.7%
10 or more units	320	8.8%
Mobile home or other type of	18	0.5%
housing		

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

15

## **Income and Housing Costs**

#### Household Income and Median Household Income

As can be seen in the Table below, Ayer's median household income of \$92,778 is lower in comparison with the County (\$102,603), but higher than the State (\$81,215), and the Nation (\$62,843). Also, in comparison, Ayer has fewer households earning \$150,000 or more (23.8%) than the County (32.0%), but more than the state (23.4%) and the Nation (13.5%).

Table II-14: Household Income

		Middlesex	Massachusetts	
Households	Ayer %/\$	County %	%	U.S. %
< \$15,000	7.6%	3.0%	9.4%	10.3%
\$15,000-\$24,999	3.5%	5.3%	7.2%	8.9%
\$25,000-\$34,999	2.5%	5.1%	6.7%	8.9%
\$35,000-\$49,999	7.0%	7.5%	9.3%	12.3%
\$50,000-\$74,999	21.4%	12.5%	14.2%	17.2%
\$75,000-\$99,999	12.2%	11.4%	12.1%	12.7%
\$100,000-\$149,999	22.1%	19.2%	17.8%	15.1%
\$150,000 or more	23.8%	32.0%	23.4%	13.5%
Median Household	\$92,778	\$102,603	\$81,215	\$62,843
Income (dollars)				

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

#### **Housing Affordability**

The generally accepted definition of affordable housing is that housing is considered affordable when "a household pays no more than 30 % of its annual income for rent or mortgage." Multiple sources and organizations agree with this definition. These include the American Planning Association, the Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD), the Greater Boston Housing Report Card, and the Citizens' Housing and Planning Association (CHAPA). Households paying in excess of 50 % of their annual income are considered severely cost burdened and, comparing statistics from the 2000 and 2019 U.S. Census, these households represent a growing share of households in Massachusetts.

#### **Housing Costs and Affordability**

As reported by the ACS 2015-2019 5-year estimates, Table II-15 shows selected monthly owner costs for those Ayer housing units with a mortgage. The median monthly housing cost for units with a mortgage is \$2,131. Table II-16 shows the range of rent prices paid by Ayer's residents. The median monthly rent is \$1,097.

Ayer's median monthly housing costs for units with a mortgage is about \$536 more than the U.S. cost of \$1,595 but about \$478 less than Middlesex County (\$2,609) and about \$34 less than the State (\$2,165).

Table II-15: Selected Monthly Owner Costs (With Mortgage)

	Ayer #	Ayer %	Middlesex County %	State %	U.S. %
Housing units with a					
mortgage	1,700	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Less than \$500	0	0.0%	0.1%	0.4%	1.2%
\$500 to \$999	62	3.6%	2.3%	5.0%	17.0%
\$1,000 to \$1,499	374	22.0%	8.6%	15.1%	27.4%
\$1,500 to \$1,999	278	16.4%	15.2%	22.8%	21.0%
\$2,000 to \$2,499	521	30.6%	19.9%	20.5%	13.0%
\$2,500 to \$2,999	195	11.5%	18.1%	14.5%	7.9%
\$3,000 or more	270	15.9%	35.9%	21.8%	12.5%
Median (dollars)	\$2,131	N/A	\$2,609	\$2,165	\$1,595

**Table II-16: Gross Rents** 

	Ayer#	Ayer %	Middlesex County %	State %	U.S. %
Occupied units paying	1,248	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
rent					
Less than \$500	15	1.2%	9.4%	13.6%	9.4%
\$500 to \$999	438	35.1%	10.9%	20.4%	36.2%
\$1,000 to \$1,499	648	51.9%	22.7%	27.4%	30.0%
\$1,500 to \$1,999	63	5.0%	25.6%	19.6%	14.0%
\$2,000 to \$2,499	36	2.9%	16.1%	10.1%	5.6%
\$2,500 to \$2,999	0	0.0%	7.8%	4.6%	2.4%
\$3,000 or more	48	3.8%	7.4%	4.3%	2.4%
Median (dollars)	\$1,097	N/A	\$1,636	\$1,282	\$1,062

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

For rental units housing costs, Ayer's median gross rent of \$1,097 is lower than the median rent values for both Middlesex County (\$1,636) and the State (\$1,282) indicating more affordable rental units.

Table II-17 indicates that about 22.6% of Ayer residents who own a home and have a mortgage are paying more than 30 % of their income towards monthly mortgage payments and other selected housing costs. As previously indicated, housing is generally considered affordable when it requires no more than 30% of its occupants' income. Nevertheless, the percent of residents exceeding the 30 % level is substantially less in Ayer than Middlesex County (27.8%), the State (30.1%), and the U.S. (27.8%).

Table II-18 shows similar information for renters, indicating that about 23% of Ayer's residents who rent their home are paying more than 30 % of their income for rent. The percent of residents exceeding the

30% level is significantly less in Ayer than Middlesex County (44.9%), the state (49.5%) and the nation (49.6%).

Table II-17: Selected Monthly Owner Costs as a Percent of Monthly Income

	Ayer #	Ayer %	Middlesex Co. %	State %	U.S. %
Housing Units with a mortgage (excluding					
units where SMOCAPI cannot be computed)	1,687	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Less than 20.0 %	798	47.3%	43.5%	41.6%	45.9%
20.0 to 24.9 %	343	20.3%	17.4%	16.9%	15.7%
25.0 to 29.9 %	165	9.8%	11.3%	11.5%	10.5%
30.0 to 34.9 %	52	3.1%	7.2%	7.6%	6.9%
35.0 % or more	329	19.5%	20.6%	22.5%	20.9%

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

Table II-18: Gross Rent as a Percent of Monthly Income

	Ayer#	Ayer %	Middlesex Co. %	State %	U.S. %
Occupied units paying					
rent (excluding units					
where GRAPI cannot					
be computed)	1,248	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Less than 15.0 %	260	20.8%	13.6%	13.0%	13.1%
15.0 to 19.9 %	199	15.9%	14.7%	12.6%	12.9%
20.0 to 24.9 %	324	26.0%	14.1%	12.6%	12.9%
25.0 to 29.9 %	181	14.5%	12.8%	12.3%	11.6%
30.0 to 34.9 %	16	1.3%	9.8%	10.0%	9.1%
35.0 % or more	268	21.5%	35.1%	39.5%	40.5%
Not computed	59	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A

Source: American Community Survey 2015-2019 5-Year Estimates

# MGL Chapter 40B Definition of Households Meeting Affordable Housing Requirements and Income Levels

The State statute concerning affordable housing development (MGL Ch. 40B, Sections 20-23) cites that affordably-produced and priced homes must be available to households where the incomes do not exceed 80 % of the median family income (MFI) for the region in which the community is located. The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) calculates the income limits for local areas on an annual basis, based on median income by metropolitan and nonmetropolitan area. It should be noted that HUD's calculation of income limits does not always equal a strict calculation of 80 % of the MFI due to adjustments for high housing costs relative to income, application of state nonmetropolitan income limits in low-income areas, and national maximums in high income areas.

Based on HUD's designation, Ayer is part of the Boston-Cambridge-Quincy, MA HUD Metro Fair Market Rents (FMR) area. The median family income for this area in FY2019, calculated on the basis of a 4-person family, is \$111,500. Based on this and HUD's adjustments discussed above 2019, adjusted low income limits for family sizes ranging from 1 to 8 persons are shown in Table II-19.

Table II-19: Low (80%) Income Limits by Household Size (2019)

Household Size	80% of Median Income
1	\$62,450
2	\$71,400
3	\$80,300
4	\$89,200
5	\$96,350
6	\$103,500
7	\$110,650
8	\$117,750

Source: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)

For the purposes of Chapter 40B, affordable housing is generally defined as housing units that are:

- 1. Subsidized by an eligible state or federal program.
- 2. Subject to a long-term deed restriction limiting occupancy to income eligible households for a specified period of time (at least 30 years or longer for newly created affordable units, and at least 15 years for rehabilitated units).
- 3. Subject to an Affirmative Fair Marketing Plan.<sup>2</sup>

The Chapter 40B threshold for affordable housing is that every community must have 10 % of their housing meet the 80 % median household income figure discussed above. If a Town or City does not have 10 % of their year-round housing units on the State's affordable housing inventory, then a developer can file a plan in their application for a comprehensive permit under the provisions of MGL Chapter 40B that can have greater development density allowed under the Town's zoning bylaw. If the application is denied by the Zoning Board of Appeals, the developer can appeal to the Massachusetts Housing Appeals Committee.

Sixty-Seven (67) communities in Massachusetts have met or exceeded the 10% threshold, based on the updated Subsidized Housing Inventory (SHI) released by DHCD on September 14, 2017. This means that 19.1 % of Massachusetts' 351 municipalities have achieved the Chapter 40B target, which represents nearly 10% of growth since 2013. Given that less than 12% of the State's communities have reached this threshold, DHCD developed the Housing Production Plan (HPP) Program in 2003. Since the 2013 SHI, 26 additional communities have reached or exceeded the 10% threshold. Based on the principles of this program, by taking a proactive approach in the adoption of an HPP, cities and towns are more likely to achieve both their affordable housing and community planning goals. HPPs give communities that are

19

under the 10 % threshold but are making steady progress in producing affordable housing on an annual basis, more control over comprehensive permit applications. The Town of Ayer, according to the most recent SHI, has 7.4% and is close to exceeding the 10% threshold.

If a community has a DHCD approved HPP and is granted certification of compliance with the plan, a decision by the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) relative to a comprehensive permit application will be deemed "consistent with local needs" under MGL Chapter 40B and ZBA decisions will be upheld by the Housing Appeals Committee.

## The Supply-Demand Housing Gap

According to the Warren Group, between January 2019 to October 2019, a total of 60 single-family homes were sold in Ayer for a median sales price of \$346,000. Using conventional financing, a family with an estimated average median family income of \$110,460, as estimated for Ayer by ACS based on 2013-2017 data, can afford a single-family home with an approximate maximum sales price of \$436,449. This assumes a \$20,000 (approx. 4.5%) down payment and a mortgage loan amount of \$416,449 with an interest rate of 3.858 % (current rate) for a 30-year fixed rate mortgage. Based on these terms, a single-family home sold for \$416,449 would require a monthly mortgage payment of \$1,954 for principal and interest or a total housing payment somewhere in the range of \$2,797 including estimated property taxes, and insurance.

However, the income level for any housing unit to qualify for the MGL Chapter 40B Subsidized Housing is based on a minimum of 80 % of the Median Income for the Boston-Cambridge-Quincy, MA-NH HUD Metro Fair Market area (HFMA). According to HUD, the median family income for this area in FY2019 is \$113,300. Based on the HUD calculation of low income for this area, the annual income threshold to qualify for low income housing for a family of four would be \$89,200. Based on this annual income, the sales price of an affordable home would be \$348,276 (again, assuming a \$20,000 down payment and an interest rate of 3.858 %). This would allow for a monthly mortgage payment of \$1,540 for principal and interest or a total monthly housing cost of \$2,163 including estimated property taxes and insurance.

For rental units, Ayer's Median Monthly Rental Unit price of \$1,015 equals a yearly rental housing cost of \$12,180. At this rate, median rate rental housing in Ayer would be available to a 4-person household earning \$40,600 (based on housing costs equal to 30% of annual income). This is well below the 80 % of area wide median income level for a family of four set by HUD defining low income (see Table II-19). However, it should be noted, as indicated in Table II-18, that about 26% of the rental households in Ayer are spending 30% or more of their income in rent. This indicates a disparity between rental costs and income of renters in Ayer.

Fair Market Rents (FMR) are calculated annually for the Town of Ayer (which, as indicated above, is part of the Boston-Cambridge-Quincy, MA HUD Metro FMR Area). A two-bedroom FMR apartment for FY2019 is calculated to be at \$2,194. This FMR value is more than twice as high as Ayer's Median Monthly Rental price of \$934.

## Housing Market – Current Development Trends

The Ayer Building Department has provided figures for building permits issued in Ayer for new single- and multi-family housing for the past 7 years. As indicated in Table II-20, Ayer has issued several building permits each year. In fact, over the last 7 years, a total of 246 permits were issued, indicating a strong recovery in the housing market.

**Table II-20: Ayer Building Permits** 

Year	Single- Family	Multi - Family	Total
2019	18	7(30 total)	48
2018	44	1 (2 total)	44
2017	16	1 (3 total)	19
2016	26	0	26
2015	36	4 (8 total)	44
2014	26	4 (8 total)	34
2013	30	2 (6 total)	36
2012	26	6 (16 total)	42

While U.S. home values having fallen by more than 20% nationally from the peak value point in 2007 until the low in late 2011, some homeowners are still underwater on their mortgages, meaning they owe more than their home is worth. As of December 31, 2019, the percent of Ayer homeowners underwater on their mortgage is 4.5%, slightly higher than the percent of Massachusetts homeowners underwater on their mortgage (4.2%) but much lower than the national rate of 8.2%.

## **Home Values**

Table II-21 shows the number of single-family homes sold from the period between 2011 and 2018. The number of home sales in Ayer shows a steady increase, while the median sale price for homes has a general pattern of an increase in home values.

Table II-21: Home Sales and Median Sales Price

1-Fam	Price
93	\$339,900
65	\$332,000
98	\$338,000
81	\$325,000
73	\$295,000
57	\$270,000
66	\$260,500
54	\$286,500
	93 65 98 81 73 57 66

Source: The Warren Group, 2019

## **Subsidized Housing Inventory**

The Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) documents municipal Chapter 40B Subsidized Housing Inventory (SHI). DHCD's most recent data (2020) for the Town of Ayer shows 254 Affordable units, representing 7.4% of Ayer's housing stock. This is down from the 2017 SHI report which had the Town inventory at 8.69%. This drop in inventory is primarily due to the loss of 15 Ayer Housing Rehabilitation units which expired after 15 years. The Town may lose an additional 51 units over the next 5 years.

#### Development Conditions and Constraints that include all Zoning Districts where Residential is Allowed

MRPC's Geographic Information System (GIS) Department mapped out partial and absolute development constraints and limitations within the Town of Ayer (see Appendix A: Development Analysis Map). The Map separates land by Residentially zoned lands and Non-Residentially zoned lands. Total land residentially zoned is 3,745 acres. A summary of each partial and development constraint follows below.

<u>Absolute Development Constraints</u>: Absolute Development Constraints are such constraints where no building is allowed due to regulatory or ownership (e.g. protected open space land). The undeveloped land in Ayer covered by the Absolute Development Constraints consists of 632 acres. This amounts to 16.9% of the Town's residentially zoned land area. The data layers that make up the set of absolute development constraints are as follows:

- CR/APR (Conservation Restriction)/Agricultural Protection Restriction) and Permanently Protected Open Space areas. Lands held either by ownership or by a conservation restriction are prohibited from future development.
- Wetlands, as mapped by MassGIS for DEP for wetlands under the Wetlands Protection Act. The Rivershed Protection Act of the 1990s added further protection to areas along rivers. Thus a 100foot buffer around Ayer's rivers and streams has been included as an Absolute Development Constraint along with the mapped wetlands.
- FEMA 100-year Flood Zone: Areas identified by FEMA that are subject to be inundated by 100-year flood levels.
- DEP Zone A and Zone I relate to Drinking Water Protection. Zone A is for the Surface Water Supply, but no Zone A's are in Ayer. Zone I is for groundwater drinking water wells and Ayer has nine wells located near Grove Pond and Spectacle Pond.
- The Watershed Protection Act (WsPA) regulates land use and activities within critical areas of the Quabbin Reservoir, Ware River and Wachusett Reservoir watersheds for the purpose of protecting the quality of drinking water. The 200 foot buffer areas of the WsPA are considered absolute development constraints related to drinking water protection. No part of Ayer is affected by the WsPA.

<u>Partial Development Constraints:</u> Partial Development Constraints are such constraints where building would be allowed, but may be subject to additional regulatory review (e.g. Rivers Protection Act buffer), or where such development would be occurring within identified environmental resources (e.g. *BioMap* 

2 Core Habitat and Supporting Natural Landscapes). The land area covered by the Partial Development Constraints consists of 437 acres. This amounts to 11.8% of the Town's residentially zoned land area.

Partial constraints include lands that have slopes greater than 15%, *BioMap 2* Core Habitat and Supporting Natural Landscapes, FEMA 500-Year Flood Zone Areas, Wetland Protection Act buffer areas (50 feet), Rivers Protection Act buffer (200 feet), WsPA buffer (400 feet), DEP Zone B, DEP Zone C, DEP Zone II and DEP IWPA (Interim Wellhead Protection Area). A summary of each of these partial constraints follows below.

- Steep Slopes: Given the hilly topography in parts of Ayer, there are locations of land area that
  have a steep slope (greater than 15%), which can be cost prohibitive for developers. Although the
  presence of steep slopes alone will not determine the development potential of a site, the
  combination of steep slopes and shallow soils on top of bedrock could influence the type of
  development suitable for the site.
- BioMap2 Core Habitat identifies specific areas necessary to promote the long-term persistence
  of Species of Conservation Concern (those listed under the Massachusetts Endangered Species
  Act as well as additional species identified in the State Wildlife Action Plan), exemplary natural
  communities, and intact ecosystems.
- BioMap2 Critical Natural Landscape was created to identify and prioritize intact landscapes in Massachusetts that are better able to support ecological processes and disturbance regimes, and a wide array of species and habitats over long time frames.
- FEMA 500-year Flood Zone: Areas identified by FEMA that are subject to be inundated by 500-year flood levels.
- Buffers for wetlands (50 feet), Rivers Protection (200 feet) and the WsPA at a 400-buffer for regulatory areas noted in the Absolute Development Constraints section, have been mapped as partial development constraints.
- DEP Zone B, Zone C, Zone II and IWPA relate to Drinking Water Protection. Zones B and C are for the Surface Water Supply. Zone II and the IWPA are for groundwater drinking water wells.

**Table II-22: Development Analysis in Residential Districts** 

Area	Acres	Percent
Total Residentially Zoned Land	3745	100.0%
Developed Residentially Zoned	1455	38.8%
Land		
Undeveloped Land	2290	61.2%

Undeveloped Land w/ Partial Constraints	437	11.7%
Undeveloped Land w/ Absolute Constraints	632	16.9%
Undeveloped land w/o Constraints	1221	32.6%

Source: MRPC GIS Dept, MassGIS

## **Local Zoning**

The Town of Ayer Zoning Map & Municipal Zoning Bylaw depict and describe the eleven (11) Zoning Districts, and three (3) Zoning Overlay Districts, that regulate the use and development pattern of the modest 9.8 square miles of land and water that embody the township's spatial geography. Of the eleven (11) Zoning Districts, nine (9) are conventional Euclidian "use-based" zoning districts, and two (2) are innovative "place/character-based" Form-Based Code (FBC) zoning districts adopted at Spring 2019 & Fall 2019 Town Meeting, respectively, known as the "Downtown Ayer/Park St. FBC" & the "West Ayer Village" FBC. As reported in the 2017 Town of Ayer Master Plan, "Just over one-half of the Town is zoned for residential use exclusively...nearly half is zoned for commercial activity." Land Area Allocation is as follows: Residential 1,207 acres/19.2%; Commercial & Industrial 1,082 acres/17.3%; Permanent Open Space 867 acres/13.8%; Water & Wetlands 878 acres/14%; Undevelopable 368 acres/5.9%; Potentially Developable 140 acres/2.2%; Developable 190 acres/3.0%. Residential Districts totaling 53% of Ayer's total land area include (Residence A-1) & (Residence A-2); 27% & 26% respectively. Commercial Districts totaling 46% of Ayer's total land include (General Business), (Light Industrial), (Heavy Industrial) & (Devens Regional Enterprise Zone); 9%, 9%, 10% & 18% respectively. Fall 2019 Ayer Town Meeting adopted a number of progressive residential zoning bylaws including, the Accessory Apartment Special Permit Bylaw; the Open Space Residential Development (OSRD) "Yield Plan"; Inclusionary Housing Bylaw Amendment; and the Wetlands Protection Bylaw Amendment. Spring 2020 Town Meeting adopted the Reduction in Required On-Site Parking Spaces for Residential Dwellings (1 space/unit) in the T.6 Sector of the Downtown/Park St. FBC Zoning District. As reported in the (2017) municipal Master Plan, "At just 9.8 sq. miles and with less than 200 developable acres remaining, Ayer has very limited land available for future development. The Town is no longer in a position to be permissive toward developers and land-owners seeking to develop fiscally and environmentally unsustainable projects."

#### State and Federal Land

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts owns approximately 121.67 acres in Ayer, as shown in Map 2 contained in the Appendix. This includes:

- Massachusetts Department of Fish and Game, Ayer Game Farm
- Massachusetts Department of Fish and Game, Northeast District Headquarters

#### Federal Owned Land

The Federal Government owns approximately 252.45 acres in Ayer, as shown in Map 2 contained in the Appendix. This includes:

#### • Oxbow National Wildlife Refuge

## Capacity of Municipal Infrastructure

According to the 2019 Open Space and Recreation Plan update, "the majority of Ayer's population is served by municipal water and sewer systems. Current plans for both systems focus on upgrades rather than expansion. Both water and sewer systems are operated as Enterprise utilities which are funded totally with user rates and fees. The water system dated back to 1896 and the sewer system was constructed in the mid-1940's. The water system serves 3313 customers and has an average day water demand of 1.25 MGD with a maximum day demand of 2.5 MGD. The Town of Ayer's water distribution system consists of approximately 47 miles of water mains ranging in diameter from four to sixteen inches. Approximately 9 miles of pipe is over 100 years old.

'The Town of Ayer owns and maintains a town-wide wastewater collection and treatment system. The sanitary sewer system consists of approximately 177,000 linear feet (LF) of gravity sewer, 17,000 LF of force mains, and 19 pump stations. The Ayer WWTP was constructed in 1982. It is a tertiary treatment facility with a capacity of 1.8 MGD. The WWTP discharges to the Nashua River under an NPDES discharge permit. The plant processes include primary clarification, Extended fine bubble aeration, anoxic digestion, secondary clarification, filtration and UV disinfection. Sludge is pumped and hauled off site for disposal. The plant is currently undergoing a \$6.5M upgrade to address facility age, safety and operational efficiency. "

#### **Roads and Transportation**

Transportation Infrastructure in Ayer is in close proximity to major Massachusetts State Highways Routes 2 and 495. Route 2A passes through the entire town including Main Street, Downtown Ayer. These roadways provide access to north-south and east-west transportation throughout the region. There is also a minor State Route, Route 111 that bisects the town, running from Harvard into Groton.

The MBTA Commuter Rail Station is located in Downtown Ayer on the Fitchburg Line that runs between Fitchburg and Boston. The Ayer Commuter Rail Station is located 36 miles from Boston's North Station. The Fitchburg line accommodates approximately 5,000 one-way passengers every day; approximately 435 of which board in Ayer. The current train schedule includes 17 round trip trains on week days, which depart from and arrive in Ayer nearly hourly to make the 70 minute journey to and from North Station.

Ayer is a member of the Montachusett Area Regional Transportation Authority (MART), which provides fixed route bus service within Ayer, Shirley, Devens and Leominster area. The bus line runs six times a day with three morning trips and three evening trips and makes stops at the Ayer Commuter Rail Station, the Ayer-Shirley Regional High School, the Nashoba Valley Medical Center, and the Carlton Rotary within Ayer, several points within Devens, and also has stops in Shirley and Littleton. The primary purpose of this bus is to improve the connections between the commuter rail stations and area businesses that are not located within walking distance of the station.

In 2002, the Department of Conservation and Recreation constructed the Nashua River Rail Trail. The rail trail extends for 12.3 miles connecting Ayer to Groton, Pepperell, Dunstable, and terminates just south of the Nashua, New Hampshire border. The rail trail in Ayer is accessed at the 80-car parking lot (which

doubles as commuter rail parking). The trail is a regional draw for cyclists, pedestrians, inline skaters, wheelchairs, and cross - country skiers.

#### **Schools**

The towns of Ayer and Shirley share a Regional Public-School district since 2011. Four school buildings include the Page Hilltop Elementary School and the Ayer-Shirley Regional High School both located in Ayer, and the Lura A. White Elementary School and Ayer-Shirley Regional Middle School located in Shirley. Renovation of the high school was completed in 2016. In addition to K-12 academic curriculum, the public - school system offers an early childhood program at both elementary schools and extracurricular programs at the middle and high schools, including sports, drama, music, art, robotics, and mock trial. A non-profit program offers before- and afterschool care to pre-school and elementary aged children in Ayer through the school district. A private education foundation serves the Public School District with grants of up to \$300,000 for enrichment project and programs. Ayer-Shirley Community Education provides a continuing education program through the regional school district. Courses, seminars, recreational activities and outings for community-members of all ages occur outside of school hours on evenings and weekends. Offerings include fitness, art, nature walks, ESL, technical skills, and other personal improvement workshops.

## Ayer Housing Authority

According to the Town's Master Plan Update 2017, "The Ayer Housing Authority owns two properties: Silas Nutting Grove Apartments and Isaac's Lane. Silas Nutting Grove includes 54 apartments and 7 units of congregate housing. Isaac's lane offers 6 duplexes with the ability to house up to 12 families. The Pleasant Street School was developed by the Ayer Elderly Housing Partnership in 2007 as a historic preservation/adaptive reuse project, creating 22 units of subsidized rental elderly housing. Community Preservation Act (CPA) funds along with HUD Federal funds and multiple sources of State funds were used to complete this project, the Pleasant Street School is overseen by the Ayer Housing Authority."

## Section III. Affordable Housing Goals and Strategies

The Town of Ayer's 2017 Master Plan is actively utilized as a working document and blueprint for the community's housing planning over the next several years. The Master Plan Housing Goals and Action Steps in the Implementation Plan (page 128 to 129) are as follows:

- 1. Increase local capacity to plan, develop and manage housing units that meet local needs.
  - a. Form a Housing Committee to maintain an inventory of Ayer's affordable/workforce housing options and administration to determine if the town is meeting the needs and goals of Ayer's residents today.
  - b. Formally coordinate meetings between the Housing Committee, COA, Housing Authority, Community & Economic Development Department, Planning Board, and Community Preservation staff and committee chairs on a quarterly basis to discuss housing issues and opportunities to ensure information is being transmitted throughout Town Hall.

- c. Increase the availability of information regarding housing assistance and request agency brochures to keep in Town Hall and via links on the Town's website. (MassHousing loan programs, Section 8 application, private bank loans available to Low/Mod income households, etc.) Utilize the Town's social media to advertise new opportunities.
- d. Track affordable developments listed on the SHI and proactively address expiring restrictions.

#### 2. Increase housing opportunities for Ayer residents.

- a. Work with the Planning Board to provide education on housing needs, particularly with respect to the types of housing needed, to ensure that new development meets local needs, is appropriately designed, and adequately reviewed by the Town.
- b. Inventory affordable housing opportunities, both existing and in the development pipeline, and distribute between COA, HA, C&ED, CPC to increase awareness of local housing opportunities.
- c. Promote and advertise the Housing Rehab program to increase awareness.
- d. Coordinate with Caza Manor, the Ayer Motor Lodge, and local church leadership, who are currently providing most emergency housing services, and local nonprofits to formalize and improve homelessness services in Ayer.
- e. Identify town-owned property and/or lower cost market rate homes to convert into affordable housing as Local Initiative Projects (LIP).

## 3 Encourage housing development that is sustainable, affordable, and serves all members of Ayer's population.

- a. Strengthen site plan review process and standards to ensure that new development will adequately serve Ayer residents. Waivers for sidewalks and other design standards should be discouraged. Board level review should encourage floor plans for 3+ bedroom family apartments, starter homes, and housing appropriate for seniors.
- b. Adopt a Chapter 40R Smart Growth Zoning District around Downtown to encourage redevelopment that will generate additional housing units, including affordable units.
- c. Increase infill development opportunities in existing residential areas to minimize the destruction of critical environmental habitats and drinking water supply areas. Incentives could include zoning amendments that allow for Traditional Neighborhood Development (TND), minimum lot size reductions, shared driveway waivers, and accessory dwelling units.
- d. Update subdivision bylaws to remove sections that encourage inefficient housing development (remove excessive roadway widths, ban cul-de-sacs and other roads that do not connect, mandate sidewalks, etc.).

#### Town Actions since the 2017 Master Plan

Since the adoption of the 2017 Master Plan, the Town of Ayer has undertaken the following actions and implemented multiple new zoning policies to achieve their housing goals.

- 1. Ayer Affordable Housing Committee was formed February 2019. The committee is made of a member from the Town's CPC committee, Housing Authority Board, Planning Board member, Director for the Council of Aging and two private citizens, one of which is a social worker who works with the Homeless population and another who is a local realtor. The stated "Purpose" of the committee is as follows:
  - "The Ayer Affordable Housing Committee works toward guiding the process of creating more affordable housing opportunities in the community."
- 2. In the first year the Ayer Affordable Housing committee has initiated the creation of this Housing Production Plan.
- 3. May 2018 the Ayer Affordable Housing bylaw was adopted. This Bylaw was updated October 2019, renamed (Ayer Inclusionary Housing bylaw) and expanded so any new multifamily developments created in the Town must create an affordable unit for every 5 units developed. With this requirement the Town provides the developer an incentive of additional units for each affordable unit.
- 4. The Ayer Affordable Housing committee supported the Planning Board's, Town Planners and Community Development office's work to pass a new Accessory Apartment zoning bylaw.
- The Ayer Affordable Housing Committee worked to create an Ayer Housing Trust. The Ayer residents approved the formation of an Ayer Affordable Housing Trust at the Special Annual Fall Town Meeting 2020.
- 6. In May of 2019 the Town of Ayer was designated a Housing Choice Community by Governor Baker. This designation recognizes the commitment of the Town to inclusionary housing principles and practices.
- 7. The Ayer office of Community and Economic Development in conjunction with the CPA have been working with a private developer on the redevelopment and reuse of the Ayer Historic Fire Station at 14 Washington Street. The Fire Station redevelopment project proposes 6 affordable rental units.
- 8. In 2019 the Town passed the Downtown/Park Street Form Based Code zoning district and the West Main Street Village Form Based Code zoning district. Both areas are being targeted for commercial and residential high-density development.

## Numerical Goal for Annual Housing Production

The Town of Ayer's numerical goal for annual housing production is based on the Housing Production Plan Regulations (760 CMR 56.03(4)). This Housing Production Plan (HPP) is required to show a strategy for housing production supporting an increase in the Town of Ayer's number of Subsidized Housing Inventory (SHI) Eligible Housing units by at least 0.50 percent of its total units during every calendar year covered by the HPP, until the overall percentage exceeds the Statutory Minimum set forth in the regulations.

The Chapter 40B Subsidized Housing Inventory published by the Department of Housing and Community Development, based on the 2010 U.S. Census shows that Ayer has a total of 3,440 year-round housing units. Therefore, the total amount of SHI units required for the Town of Ayer to achieve the statutory minimum is 344 units. DHCD's inventory of Ayer's SHI qualified housing indicates that there were 254 SHI units in Ayer as of December 2020. At a required rate of 0.5 percent of total housing produced per year to comply with the Chapter 40B minimum, this would mean that Ayer would need to produce 17 SHI units per year or 34 units over a two-year period. Section IV of this HPP, Implementation Strategies, provides a chart showing the Town's goals to achieve the required annual housing production target.

Following DHCD approval of this Housing Production Plan, once the Town of Ayer has achieved its numerical goal for housing production, either for one year or two years, the Town may request certification for municipal compliance from DHCD in accordance with the DHCD Chapter 40B regulations. As discussed in the preceding section, such certification would mean a decision by Ayer's Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) relative to a comprehensive permit application will be deemed "consistent with local needs" under MGL Chapter 40B.

If the Town of Ayer has achieved certification within 15 days of the opening of the local hearing for the Comprehensive Permit, the ZBA shall provide written notice to the Applicant, with a copy to the DHCD, that it considers that a denial of the permit or the imposition of conditions or requirements would be Consistent with Local Needs, the grounds that it believes which have been met, and the factual basis for that position, including any necessary supporting documentation. If the Applicant wishes to challenge the ZBA's assertion, it must do so by providing written notice to the DHCD, with a copy to the ZBA, within 15 days of its receipt of the ZBA notice, including any documentation to support its position.

Specific language from Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) regulations, 760 CMR 56, subsection 56.03(8), describing the certification process and incorporated into this Housing Production Plan at the request of DHCD, is presented below:

(a) If a Board considers that, in connection with an Application, a denial of the permit or the imposition of conditions or requirements would be consistent with local needs on the grounds that the *Statutory Minima* defined at 760 CMR 56.03(3) (b or c) have been satisfied or that one or more of the grounds set forth in 760 CMR 56.03(1) have been met, it must do so according to the following procedures. Within 15 days of the opening of the local hearing for the Comprehensive Permit, the Board shall provide written notice to the Applicant, with a copy to the Department, that it considers that a denial of the permit or the imposition of conditions or requirements would be consistent with local needs, the grounds that it believes have been met, and the factual basis

for that position, including any necessary supportive documentation. If the Applicant wishes to challenge the Board's assertion, it must do so by providing written notice to the Department, with a copy to the Board, within 15 days of its receipt of the Board's notice, including any documentation to support its position. The Department shall thereupon review the materials provided by both parties and issue a decision within 30 days of its receipt of all materials. The Board shall have the burden of proving satisfaction of the grounds for asserting that a denial or approval with conditions would be consistent with local needs, provided, however, that any failure of the Department to issue a timely decision shall be deemed a determination in favor of the municipality. This procedure shall toll the requirement to terminate the hearing within 180 days.

- (b) For purposes of this subsection 760 CMR 56.03(8), the total number of SHI Eligible Housing units in a municipality as of the date of a Project's application shall be deemed to include those in any prior Project for which a Comprehensive Permit had been issued by the Board or by the Committee, and which was at the time of the application for the second Project subject to legal appeal by a party other than the Board, subject however to the time limit for counting such units set forth at 760 CMR 56.03(2)(c).
- (c) If either the Board or the Applicant wishes to appeal a decision issued by the Department pursuant to 760 CMR 56.03(8)(a), including one resulting from failure of the Department to issue a timely decision, that party shall file an interlocutory appeal with the Committee on an expedited basis, pursuant to 760 CMR 56.05(9)(c) and 56.06(7)(e)(11), within 20 days of its receipt of the decision, with a copy to the other party and to the Department. The Board's hearing of the Project shall thereupon be stayed until the conclusion of the appeal, at which time the Board's hearing shall proceed in accordance with 760 CMR 56.05. Any appeal to the courts of the Committee's ruling shall not be taken until after the Board has completed its hearing and the Committee has rendered a decision on any subsequent appeal.

## Section IV. Implementation of Housing Production Plan

This section presents a set of implementation strategies for addressing the affordable housing needs of the Town of Ayer and its residents.

#### **Preferred Development Characteristics**

The preferred sites for new housing would be those with existing infrastructure (including transportation, Town water and sewer services) capable of handling new development. Also, these expansion areas should encourage compact development rather than sprawl, suggesting that new housing should be located near existing centers or villages.

#### **Expansion Areas for Affordable Housing**

The Town's new Downtown/Park Street Form Based Code zoning district and the West Main Street Village Form Based Code zoning district are two examples of expansion areas for Affordable housing in our community. In addition, the new inclusionary zoning bylaw allows for multifamily development in all zoning districts either by right or by special permit in all zoning districts except for A1 and Industrial. Under this bylaw any multifamily development greater than 5 units is required to have an affordable component.

#### **Endorsed Sites for 40B Projects**

The Town endorses the accommodation of quality Chapter 40B projects, proposed by well-experienced housing development professionals and organizations, within and along Ayer's suburban Fitchburg Rd. Corridor (Rt.2A) and the Littleton Rd. Corridor (Rt.2A). Unlike the recently adopted Downtown Ayer/Park Street and the West Ayer Village Form-Based Zoning Code Districts, the Fitchburg Rd. and Littleton Rd. Corridors provide a relatively dense residential lifestyle that is far less intense/urbanized than the Downtown and West Ayer Village FBC Districts, with larger development parcels and less compact land development pattern, and with the benefit of public water, sewer, and public transportation infrastructure which well-accommodates sustainable high-density Chapter 40B residential development.

## Municipal Land for Affordable Housing

At this time there are no Municipal sites that have been identified as potential locations for the development of affordable housing. Yet as stated above, the Town is actively talking with nonprofit developers interested in pursuing a quality friendly 40B.

## **Implementation Strategies**

As discussed in the preceding section, there are actions which the Town of Ayer is pursuing to facilitate the development of affordable housing within the community. Moving forward, the Town intends to pursue the following additional strategies to achieve the numerical targets required under the Housing Production Plan program and to assist in promoting housing opportunities to meet the needs of the Town's citizens identified in the Housing Needs Assessment.

## 1. Continue to Apply for Massachusetts Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Funds for Housing Rehabilitation

The Town of Ayer has successfully applied for Community Development Block Grant monies (CDBG/CDF funds) supporting their Housing Rehabilitation Program in excess of 20 years. These funds are managed through Massachusetts Department of Housing and Community Development. Beneficiaries of this program are low- and moderate-income residents in Ayer that otherwise would likely not have been able to afford home improvements/building code compliance/septic repairs.

In addition to Housing Rehabilitation, the Town has successfully applied for Community Development Block Grants/ Economic Development Funds (CDBG/EDF) to rehabilitate two

downtown buildings with commercial space on the first floors and rental units above, creating an additional 11 affordable units. Recently, Town's Office of Community and Economic Development has applied for a CDBG, CDF FY20 grant for the redevelopment of the Historic Ayer Fire Station into 6 affordable rental units.

The Town of Ayer should continue to apply for CDBG funds for Housing Rehabilitation. CDBG is a federal program under the US Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), which is implemented at the State level by Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD).

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Select Board and Ayer Economic and Community Development Department.

2. Recognizant of Chapter 40B, recognizing that the Town is open to a quality 40B development that offers inclusionary housing options that meet our housing goals. Ayer will continue to strive to comply with Chapter 40B when an opportunity presents itself with conscience effort to meet our 10% low to moderate-income housing goals which are in line with State mandated goals.

While the average home sale price and average contract rent in Ayer and a majority of the Montachusett Region does provide opportunities for some affordable housing when compared statewide, as indicated in the Housing Inventory and Assessment there is a need for more. The benefits of being proactive in this area include a good faith effort to comply with Chapter 40B.

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Community & Economic Development Department, Planning Board, and Zoning Board of Appeals.

3. Use the new Ayer Inclusionary Housing Bylaw to work with developers in creating housing that includes affordable units. The Town of Ayer allows for multifamily dwelling units in all zoning districts except of A1 and Industrial by right or through special permit. This bylaw has an incentive component allowing the developer two additional units for every affordable unit provided.

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Community & Economic Development Department Planning Board/Department and Zoning Board of Appeals.

4. Create an Ayer Housing Trust for the promotion and development of Affordable Housing in Ayer using housing funds from CPC and funds generated through the new "Inclusionary Housing Bylaw" which allows for "In Lieu Of" payments from developers.

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Community & Economic Development Department, Community Preservation Committee (CPC), Select Board

5. Continue to Collaborate with Habitat for Humanity

Habitat for Humanity is a well-known nonprofit that believes that all people should have a decent, safe and affordable place to live. Habitat builds and repairs houses throughout the world using volunteer labor and donations. Partner families then purchase these houses through no-profit mortgage loans or innovative financing methods.

Habitat for Humanity homes have been built in Ayer in the past and Community Preservation Act funds were successfully used as a funding resource. In 2004, Habitat for Humanity North Central Massachusetts constructed a single-family house in the downtown area. In 2015 the Town of Ayer donated a parcel of land on Central Avenue and Habitat for Humanity North Central Massachusetts, constructed an affordable duplex. The Town will continue to work with Habitat for Humanity to promote affordable homeownership opportunities.

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Select Board, Ayer Community and Economic Development Department, Community Preservation Committee.

6. Explore preparation of a Planning Assistance Grant application to the Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy & Environmental Affairs (EOEEA) and MRPC's District Local Technical Assistance (DLTA) Program for Implementation of this Action Plan

**EOEEA's Planning Assistance Grants** have been available annually over the last few years through the Executive Office of Energy & Environmental Affairs (EEA) to plan, regulate (zone), and act to conserve and develop land consistent with the Massachusetts' Sustainable Development Principles. In past years, grant awards have been up to \$50,000 per proposal. Priorities for the program include:

- Zoning for sustainable housing production consistent with the Baker-Polito Administration's Housing Choice Initiative (e.g. Accessory Dwelling Units, 40R Smart Growth Zoning, Transit Oriented Development, or Mixed-Use zoning);
- Mitigation of climate change through zoning and other regulations that reduce energy use and greenhouse gas emissions via a better mix of land uses, more compact growth, enhanced design, etc.; and
- Zoning that results in permanent land conservation (e.g. Natural Resource Protection Zoning or Transfer of Development Rights).

MRPC's District Local Technical Assistance (DLTA) Program is funded annually by the Legislature and the Governor through a state appropriation. The DLTA program enables MRPC staff to deliver eligible services to its communities.

Eligible activities for DLTA are divided into three categories:

- **Planning Ahead for Housing**: Planning and implementation activities that encourage and support affordable and market-rate housing production opportunities or support municipalities complying with new HUD fair housing regulations..
- Planning Ahead for Growth: Planning and implementation activities that encourage and support
  economic development opportunities. Past projects include Master Plan Chapter development,
  permitting guidebooks, environmental planning (including identifying and prioritizing existing and
  potential lands for preservation), and assistance in zoning changes.
- **Supporting the Community Compact, including regionalization**: Supporting municipalities who are seeking to adopt state best practices under the Community Compact Cabinet program, including those who want to pursue projects of a regional nature.

<u>Responsible Municipal Entity</u>: Select Board and the Ayer Community and Economic Development Department.

#### 7. Promote the Use of the Open Space Residential Development (or Cluster Development) Bylaw.

There are many benefits of Open Space Residential Development including the efficient use of land to protect environmental resources. In the Town of Ayer, the vast majority of developable land is within the residential districts that make up most of the rural areas. Zoning in Ayer already allows for open space residential development.

Responsible Municipal Entity: Ayer Community and Economic Development Department.

## **Numerical Targets and Schedule**

As discussed in Section III, the Town of Ayer's numerical goal for SHI annual housing production is 17 units per year over a one-year period to meet the 0.5 % units per year requirement and 34 units per year to meet the 1.0 % units per year to meet the two-year housing production threshold. These housing production requirements are based on the 2008 DHCD HPP regulations and data from the 2010 U.S. Census. Note that as a result of a recent interagency agreement between the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and State Housing Agencies, at least 10% of the units in Affordable Production Developments funded, assisted or approved by a State Housing Agency shall have three or more bedrooms with certain exceptions (e.g., age-restricted housing, assisted living, and other developments in which the policy is not appropriate for the intended residents). Based on these goals the following table presents the Town of Ayer's housing production numerical targets and schedule for the next five years:

**Table IV-1: Ayer Housing Production Schedule** 

Year	Number of Units
2021	17
2022	17
2023	17

2024	17
2025	17

The Town of Ayer has established these production goals to realistically reflect current development plans and expectations of SHI housing production. As discussed previously, the target will be readjusted in 2020 on the basis of the 2020 U.S. Census and changes in the overall Ayer housing stock.

#### **Use Restrictions**

Affordable housing in Ayer will be maintained through deed restrictions to ensure long-term affordability of the units. DHCD recommends the following restrictions to be applied for all units intended to be credited toward meeting the 10 percent rule of Chapter 40B and the DHCD Subsidized Housing Inventory:

- All affordable units must serve households with incomes no greater than that established in the
  original project approval, which in no event is to be greater than 80 percent of the area median
  income, adjusted for household size, as annually revised and published by the U.S. Department
  of Housing and Urban Development (HUD).
- The limitation must remain in place for the life of that residential unit, except that in the case of
  rehabilitated units the term may be reduced to as little as 15 years if there is no workable
  alternative. Future sale or rent price will be based upon maintaining affordability at the same
  percentage of area median as in the initial basis, adjusting for changed median incomes and
  changed tax, condo fees, and other costs.
- Units must be subject to a regulatory agreement between the developer and the subsidizing agency unless the subsidy program does not require such an agreement.
- The units must be marketed in a fair and open process consistent with state and federal fair housing laws.